
  

 

 

Rayne in Focus 

J u l y  2 0 2 4  

M o n t h l y  m a g a z i n e  o f  A l l  S a i n t s  C h u r c h  

&  N E W S  F R O M  Y O U R  P a r i s h  C o u n c i l  

Chair of Rayne Parish Council, Mike Eldred & District Councillor Ann 
Hooks at the lighting of the beacon in Rayne for the D Day commemo-
ration. 

See pages 14 & 15 for Mike’s full report. 
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DPS PLUMBING AND HEATING 

Domestic plumbing, including bathroom installation and wall tiling  

Steve 

Telephone 01371 856029 

       Mobile 07850 942120 

Email steveatdpsltd@hotmail.co.uk 

Peter 

Telephone 01371 879103 

       Mobile 07850 942121 

Email petejnorman@btinternet.com 

Registered Office: Green Ley, Mill Lane, Stebbing CM6 3SL 
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Baptisms Weddings and Funerals arranged through contacting:-   

Lisa at:- admin@thethreechurches.co.uk or phoning 01376 330988. 

Home Communion visits by arrangement with Colin Miles. 

The Three Churches: Black Notley, Great Notley 

and Rayne Services for July 2024 

All Saints, Rayne: 

1st Sunday  9.30 a.m. Morning Prayer 

2nd Sunday  9.30 a.m. All Age Worship 

3rd Sunday  9.30 a.m. Modern Holy Communion 

4th Sunday  9.30 a.m. Traditional Holy Communion 

5th Sunday  9.30 a.m. Benefice Holy Communion 

St Peter & St Paul, Black Notley 

1st Sunday  9.30 a.m. All Age Eucharist 

2nd Sunday  11.00 a.m. Eucharist 

3rd Sunday   9.30 a.m. Eucharist 

4th Sunday  11.00 a.m. Eucharist 

5th Sunday  11.00 a.m. Joint Benefice Service 

The Church in Great Notley 

Sunday Services 11.00 a.m.  

For further details of the work of All Saints Rayne please contact 
Rev Rachel Prior or Rev’d Roman Kukiewicz or the Churchward-
ens. (See inside back cover for contact details.) 

Or visit us on www.thethreechurches.co.uk  or www.facebook/
AllSaintsRayne 

http://www.thethreechurches.co.uk/
http://www.facebook/AllSaintsRayne
http://www.facebook/AllSaintsRayne
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A message from Rev Rachel. 
June 2024 

Dear Friends, 

‘You’re joking! Not another one!’ So said Brenda from Bristol back in 2017 

at the news of another General Election. The video of her reaction to this 

news went viral, as it seemed to sum up the national spirit. In 2019, there 

was of course another one, and this month on the 4th July we will yet again 

go to the polls. 

Whatever side of the political spectrum we find ourselves, we could probably 

all agree that the last few years have been very turbulent. For some, like 

Brenda, this may spark apathy; for others this  may come with resolve that 

new leadership will usher in new hope. Whichever party wins the election, 

there is no Messiah nor magic solution to the problems in this country. And 

yet the prospect of disappointment though should not stop us from getting 

involved and having our say. Each one of us matters and so does our voice.  

Some say that religion and politics should never mix. But Jesus certainly did 

not say that! Christianity and politics are both, at their best, about helping 

people to flourish. Many Christians feel that part of their faith is a duty to 

serve others, and are so drawn into public service, motivating to care for the 

most vulnerable, as Jesus did. Even if people do not have faith, there is a 

shared language between faith and politics, with the understanding of duty 

as ‘service’ and those who govern as ‘ministers’. For both the church and the 

Houses of Parliament, true service is about using what power we have to 

help others, rather than boosting our own status and fortune.  

For those who are Christians, faith is not a ‘Sunday’ activity. Time and time 

again in the Bible, God rejects ‘religion’ that is lip service – instead faith is to 

be shown in our actions and our commitment to ‘act justly, love mercy and 

walk humbly’ with God every day (Micah 6.8). As such, it matters how we 

engage as citizens: engaging with our parish and district councils; signing 

petitons when required and using our opportunity to vote. 

This is important even if we feel disconnected and disenfranchised. In the 
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Hebrew Bible (or Old Testament), the prophet Jeremiah received a message 

from God and wrote a letter. The letter was sent to his people who had been 

sent into Exile, forcibly rounded up and taken captive to Babylon, far away from 

their home. He wrote: ‘seek the welfare of the city where I have sent you into 

exile, and pray to the Lord on its behalf, for in its welfare you will find your wel-

fare.’(Jeremiah 29.7) 

Even if we feel a bit like exiles in our country, a country that has perhaps 

changed beyond recognition, we are encouraged to seek its welfare. 

This month, let us participate in the election and play our part. And once the 4th 

July has been and gone, let us continue to work and pray together for the wel-

fare of this country. As Jesus taught his disciples to pray, 

thy will be done, on earth as it is in heaven. 

 With love 

     Rachel 

Glass in Rayne Churchyard 

Glass can be a hazard, especially to those help-

ing to keep the churchyard clean.  Please do 

not leave any glass or ceramic in the churchyard (jam jars, vases etc.)  

And please do not place any broken glass in the dustbins.  Monu-

mental masons will supply you with safe alternatives for floral trib-

utes if you need that. 

Many thanks for your understanding. 



6 
 

 

Your Street is in our prayers!! 

Rayne Church will be praying for the people and situations 

in our village, at our All Age Service. 

This month we will be praying for those people living on 
Braintree Green . 

If you live here and have something you would like us to 
pray for, however large or small, then please get in touch with us on :- 

rayneprayers@outlook.com or telephone either Reverend Roman or 

Reverend Rachel. (Their numbers are in the back of this magazine.) 

Your requests can, of course, be anonymous if you would like them to 

be. 

Your prayers can also be said in private if you would 

prefer.  

Best Wishes and Blessing to you  

mailto:rayneprayers@outlook.com
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Rayne Church’s Bread making Group 

We meet once a month on a Saturday morning 

from 10am to noon in the church. 

On Sat 13th July we are making Belgian buns. 

 All ingredients and most equipment is provided.    

 All ages and level of ability most welcome.        

£4 donation  per session to cover costs. 

To book a place contact: revromankuk@gmail.com 

or message Kate on 07522 443 622 

COULD RAYNE CHURCH BECOME AN 'ECO CHURCH'? 

Volunteers  have been working to gain an 'Eco Church' recognition for All 

Saints' Church in Rayne. 

'Eco Church' is an accreditation run by A Rocha; UK equipping churches 

to care for God's creation through their worship, buildings, land, commu-

nity engagement and individual lifestyles. 

The ethos behind Eco Church is underpinned by the Church of England’s 

goal to become Net Zero by 2030.  (In simple terms, 'Net Zero' means, 

making no contribution to global warming.  This is achieved by ensuring 

that the amount of fossil fuels (carbon) we put into the atmosphere is 

matched by the amount of carbon we take out of the atmosphere.  Hence 

the term ‘Carbon Neutral’.) 

In the weeks to come our volunteers will be meeting to see what we can 

do as a church to meet the aspirational standards of the A Rocha organi-

sation.  We are hoping to attain their Bronze award in the first instance 

and then move on from there. 

If you are interested or would like to join us please contact us 

on revromankuk@gmail.com 

mailto:revromankuk@gmail.com
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Rayne Church is open every day from  

8 a.m. until 4 p.m.  

Do come and visit if you would like to 

pray or to look around. 

You will be very welcome. 
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It takes more than a heavy shower to 
keep the Picnic in the Park Crew down!!!  
Many thanks to all those who braved the 
rain to support our efforts.  It was lovely to 
see everyone again and altogether we gave 
out twenty-eight picnic lunches, despite the 

terrible weather!  Don't forget to look for future PITP events during 
the summer – details below or can found on the All Saints' Rayne 
Facebook page. 

Meet your friends, have some fun and enjoy a free picnic. It's open to all 
primary school children and their siblings but please make sure you bring 
an adult along with you.  The dates for this summer are July 30th, 6th, 13th 
and 27th August and 3rd September.   
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Rayne Bambino Party Packs 
Planning a children's party in the Old School Room, Rayne Bambinos hires out additional 
items to help you manage the party.  

Catering Pack - £10.00 (indoor or garden use). 

20 plastic plates, bowls and beakers for children. 

20 mugs with lids for adults (reduces the risks of hot spillage) 

Seating pack - £10 (indoor or garden use) 

10 child size plastic tables & 20 child size plastic chairs 

Outdoor Play Equipment- £10 (garden use only)  

10 assorted sit and rides, a slide, playhouse. 

Indoor Toys pack - £10 (must not be taken into the garden).  

Dolls House, Cars and garage, Vets, Duplo build stand 

Any three packs for £ 25.00 All four for £30 
Please ask Charlotte when booking or contact Joy direct.  

Thank you.  

Joy Darby 07702632021 

 

Our All Age Service last month was all about 
families, both our own family and being part of 
God's family.  Reverend Nikky led the service 
and we started with a quiz all about our rela-
tives,  ably helped out by David Sykes and Wil-
liam!  The Gospel and the Prayers of Interces-
sion were beautifully read by three of our 

younger members and the service concluded with another one of Reverend Nik-
ki's “actions songs”.  It was wonderful to see so many children in our church.  As 
Reverend Nikki says 'God put the WIGGLE in children' and we have no problem 
with them walking or talking 
in our church.  We even pro-
vide a play area with lots of 
toys for them to use!!   

You can see what we got up 
to on the All Saints' Rayne 
Facebook page or come 
along and join us.   Our next 
All Age Service will be on July 
14th starting at 9.30am. 
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RAYNE WOMEN’S INSTITUTE 

Rayne Women’s Institute meets every first Tuesday of the month at 
7.15 for a 7.30 pm start in Rayne Village Hall. 

We have a very varied programme to look forward to:- 

On 4th June, Gary Egerton is coming to talk to us about “The Life of a 
Police Bodyguard”. 

On 2nd July, we have a talk about “Pets as Therapy” by Helen Beard. 

On 6th August, Andrew Wiltshire’s talk is “Introducing Beatrice Potter”. 

On 3rd September Martin Lockwood is talking about “Heroes and Villains of Essex”. 

On 1st October, we are having a special meeting which is an Open Meeting when other 
WIs, husbands, partners, friends, etc are invited to join the Meeting. 

The talk is about Wilkins Jams and Cream Teas. 

There will be extra special refreshments on offer and maybe some Wilkins samples to sa-
vour. 

On 5th November, Lindsey Barrell will be talking about “Burlesque Me and the WI”. 

Who knows there might be some audience participation with the dancing!! 

In December, we have our Christmas Dinner which is open to Members only. 

Please come along and see what we are up to!  At the moment, we have over 50 members.  
We do sing Jerusalem and have talented members who make crafts, knit, crochet and 
bake. 

We also do many other things, including outings, and walking, craft, scrabble and book 
groups. 

Visitors are always warmly welcome to join us on the first Tuesday of the month.  The cost 
for visitors is £5.50, which includes refreshments, which are usually homemade cakes and 
biscuits. After brief business matters, there is a speaker, refreshments and then social time 
when ladies are able to chat and mingle and we sometimes enjoy a quiz or game after-
wards, followed by a raffle. 

 

The All Saints  bell ringing 

team joined in with the 

rest of the country in 

"Ringing out the Peace" 

for the D Day commemo-

ration.  
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Update from the Old School Room Management 

Committee (OSRMC).  

May report  

4 members and the Fundraising Officer were 

present at the May meeting. Colin Miles Chaired 

the meeting in the absence of Joy Darby.  

Charlotte Brine thanked Celia Bull for making new curtains and providing the 

poles, these will be put in place as soon as they are ready. The addition of the 

new curtains will really finish off the refurb of the Old School Room.  

Charlotte Brine distributed the current figures showing £4,739.66 in the cur-

rent account. There is currently a stop on any spending except for grants re-

ceived.  

Plans for the future.  

Painting the Outside of the building, our thanks to Dick Harvey for his volun-

teer labour and expertise. (Grant required).  

Installation of new kitchen, our thanks to Ben Clarke for his support and pro-

fessional advice.  

(Grant required).  

Installation of new cupboard for Library room, our thanks to Colin Miles for his 

work. Grant received from Ann Hooks – our District Councillor.  

Grant Report 

Gina Buckley reported that she is still looking for grants and that it might be a 

good idea to combine all of the ongoing projects and apply for one grant to 

cover the cost of refurbishing the hall as a whole. 

Open Day and Fund Raising.  

We will be holding an open day on Saturday 15th September 2024. Please put 

the date in your diary. You will be able to see the work done so far, talk to the 

members and eat cake! 

Please accept my apologies that there was no April report. Our reports will 

start to be every two months as the need for monthly meetings ceases.  

Joy  Darby  
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D Day Commemorations 

It was wonderful to see over 90 people gathered at War Memorial on the 
morning of the 6th of June to commemorate the 80th anniversary of the D-
Day landings.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Representatives of village organisations, British Legion, the church, and Rayne primary 
school took part in a solemn ceremony. Wreaths were laid on behalf of the Village, the 
British legion and school together with poems written and framed by ex-serviceman. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The village crier deliv-
ered a message from the nations Pageant Master giving details of the landings and huge 
operation that followed which involved over 150,000 personnel from all the armed ser-
vices many of those sadly and bravely losing their lives. 

The pupils of Year 5 at Rayne primary school delivered a beautiful and poignant poem 
reflecting the bravery and those who lost their lives. 

The ceremony was closed with a time of reflection and prayers from our church clergy 
Reverends  Rachel and Roman. 

The commemorations continued in the evening starting with the bell ringers ‘Ring out for 
Peace’ at 6.30 to join in with the national ring out and then at the Swan PH where over 
150 of all ages gathered to join in a time of community singing led by the Braintree male 
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voice choir with the rendition of war time songs. This was followed by a Tribute which I 
had the honor to deliver prior to a period of perfect silence followed by the playing of 
last post and reveille. The evening closed with Prayers from Rev Nicki and the lighting of 
the Beacon by our District Councilor Ann Hooks.                                              

Again it was wonderful to have with us members of the British legion including James 
Nelson RN who served on HMS Tyne during the landings.  

A huge thank you must go to our Celebration Committee, led by Ian Reynolds,  who 
again put together a well organised, professional and thought provoking day involving 
so many people. Thanks also to Cameron and the staff at the Swan for hosting the even-
ing event. 

The commemoration with involvement of so many of our villagers from such a wide 
spectrum of ages again demonstrates what a wonderful village we live in and how the 
community comes together in times of celebration, and remembrance. I thought it only 
proper to end with the Tribute delivered on the evening of the 6th. 

Let us remember those who gave their lives at home and 
abroad during the D-Day landings, whose sacrifice enables us 
all to enjoy the peace and freedom we have today. 

Let us remember those who came home wounded, physically 
and mentally, and the friends and family who cared for them. 

Let us remember those who returned to restore their relation-
ships and rebuild their working lives after years of conflict and 
turmoil. 

Let us remember the families that lost husbands, wives, sons, daughters 
and sweethearts. 

Let us remember the servicemen and women and merchant seafarers of 
all faiths and nationalities - from all countries - who fought, suffered 
and died during the D-Day landings and six years of war. 

Let us all remember those in the Royal Navy, Army, Royal Air Force, Mer-
chant Navy, and our Allies - the brave people who kept us safe on the 
home front and abroad and those in reserved occupations during the 
difficult time of war. 

Let us remember the brave doctors and nurses who cared for the 
wounded, the men and women who toiled in the fields, the coal mines, 
the factories,  the air raid wardens, police officers, firemen, ambulance 
drivers and the young people of the Scouts and Guides who all played 
such a vital role in the war. 

Thank you 

Mike Eldred Chair Rayne Parish Council 
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DISTRICT COUNCILLOR ANN HOOKS 

There is not a huge amount of news from me this month, 

due to the impending General Election. Many meetings 

and training sessions have been postponed. This so that 

the chamber can be used for postal vote collection or 

concern that a meeting may have a too political stance at 

this time of purdah.  

I, however, have contacted Essex Highways about the 

faded painted lines along Shalford Road and at Blake End 

towards Great Saling. Officers at Highways advise that the defects are noted 

and have been added to the list of when they are next in the area. “Although a 

precise timeframe cannot be given just yet, as there are significant number of 

lining defects to get through, however please be assured that this will be com-

pleted as soon as we possibly can.” 

I was honoured to help light Rayne’s beacon at the recent commemoration 

event to mark 80 years since the D-Day landings. The Commemoration Com-

mittee, as usual, did a splendid job of organising the events that were held. I 

spoke to people that came from Braintree to come to our event, which shows 

the hard work that is put in really does put Rayne on the map. I would like to 

thank everybody that was involved in all the events over the day, it was truly 

memorable and fitting, well done all. 

I attended the East of England Independent conference, where I was guest 

speaker talking about the ‘Debate not Hate’ campaign to stamp out abuse and 

intimidation. It was great to meet and network with fellow councillors. 

As usual, if you do require my assistance or would like to reach out to me, my 

email address is cllr.ahooks@braintree.gov.uk This is my preferred method of 

contact. Although, in an emergency I can be contacted on my mobile, 07852 

552247. I also have active social media pages, Facebook (Cllr Ann Hooks) and 

Instagram page (cllr_ann_hooks), where you can keep up to date with what I 

am up to! I also now have an X (formerly known as Twitter) account, you can 

follow me @CllrAnnHooks 

about:blank
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Rayne Lunch Club 

All Saints Church hold a weekly lunch club in Rayne in the Old Schoolroom. 

On summer Thursdays from 12 noon to 2pm we offer a sandwich made to order  

with a choice of 4 fillings, tea and coffee and a dessert,  all for £4.  Expect a warm 

welcome and a chance to chat and meet friends. Make it a regular fixture.  No need 

to book just turn up. 

On the second Thursday of the month  12 for 12.30 pm we offer a two course lunch 

which is home cooked, with fresh seasonal veg and includes juice to start and tea 

and coffee costs £6 

Below are the dates and menus up till  September 

This is open to anyone  who would like to meet other people over a lunch, there are 

no age limits.  If you are housebound  and unable to attend we would be happy to 

deliver a lunch to you.  Also we will gladly accommodate any special dietary re-

quirements.  

To book a place please message Kate Kukiewicz on 07522443622 or email 

revromankuk@gmail.com 

July 11th 

 

Home made quiches, new po-

tatoes and salad 

Summer pudding and 

cream 

August  8th 

 

Baked gammon,  roasted veg-

etables 

Lemon meringue pie 

September 12th Fish pie and seasonal vegeta-

bles 

Trifle 
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Parish Council News – June 
At the meeting of the Full Council held on Monday 3rd June 2024, eight councillors were 
present.  District Councillor Ann Hooks was also in attendance. 

One member of the public was present. 

PLANNING 

24/01037/HH – Rosyth, New Road Rayne 

Single storey rear and side extension. 

No planning objection to this application 

24/01001/VAR – Land at rear of Gilda Terrace, Rayne Road 

Variation of Condition 2 of approved application. 18/01065/OUT granted 27/07/2021 
for: Outline planning permission for residential development (C3) for up to 120 dwell-
ings with all matters reserved except access and the demolition of nos. 27 and 29 Gilda 
Terrace. Variation to allow revisions to the approved Development Parameters Plan to 
reflect changes made during Reserved Matters applicat8ion 22/03402/REM to incorpo-
rate a landscape buffer to the north western edge, as well as accurately reflecting the 
areas of built form and open space proposed. 

No comment to be made 

PLANNING RESULTS 

APP/Z1510/W/23/3327894 Land North West of School Road, Rayne (23/01055/FUL) 

One multigenerational self-build sustainable dwelling with associated parking and land-
scaping. 

Appeal granted 

GROUNDS 

May was very productive and the groundsmen have been working very hard to catch 
up.  There are still areas to be tidied so please bear with them. 

PARKING 

After careful consideration, it was agreed to take no further action in respect of the 
New Road/Medley Road junction at this time as NEPP do patrol the area at weekends as 
well as on weekdays and continue to issue tickets.  The situation will continue to be 
monitored. 

WASTE AND RECYCLING COLLECTION DATES 

The full calendar has been added to the Rayne Parish Council Facebook page and was 
included in the December Focus report but here are the dates for July: 

Tuesday 2nd July – Green bins (subscribers only), Clear sacks and food bin 

Tuesday 9th July  – Grey bin and food bin 

Tuesday 16th July – Green bins (subscribers only), Clear sacks and food bin 

Tuesday 23rd July – Grey bin and food bin 

Tuesday 30th July – Green bins (subscribers only), Clear sacks and food bin 
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COMMUNITY COFFEE MORNING 

Our next Community Coffee Morning will be slightly earlier on Saturday 20th July 2024 at 
the Village Hall between 10 and 12 so do come along for a cuppa and a chat.  Our Coun-
cillor Surgery will be open if you have any questions. 

If any local organisations would like to come along and set up an information stall then 
please contact the clerk (rpc@rayne-essex.gov.uk) to arrange a booking.  

MOBILE LIBRARY 

The mobile library will be outside Rayne Primary School, Capel Road on Thursdays be-
tween 9:40 – 10:10.  The next dates are 4th and 25th July 2024. 

COMMUNITY SPEEDWATCH – VOLUNTEERS NEEDED 

If anyone is interested is helping our community by getting involved, please email: 

community.speedwatch@essex-fire.gov.uk 

COMMUNITY INFORMATION POINT 

The office will continue to be open for a limited time during Monday afternoons and 
Thursday mornings, so please keep an eye on social media for CIP opening hours during 
this time or call 01376 552489 to check opening hours.   The Clerk is available to discuss 
any issues or provide guidance on the most appropriate authority that can assist, please 
call 01376 552489 or email rpc@rayne-essex.gov.uk.   

During the office opening times you can pick up your clear recycling sacks or collect 
from The Welsh Princess public house during their normal opening hours.  (Clear sacks 
must only be used for clean sorted materials for recycling, please do not use them for 
other purposes such as general refuse or garden waste.)  At the Parish Office there are 
also dog poo bags, supplied by the Dogs Trust, for just a small donation, plus we still 
have a small stock of energy efficient lightbulbs.   

Rayne village New Resident Welcome Packs are available if you have a new neighbour 
moving in.   

Outside of the office opening times emails and voicemails will be monitored.  

DATE OF NEXT PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

The next Full Council Meeting will be held on Monday 1st July 2024 at the Old School 
Rooms, Shalford Road.  Please see agendas for meetings posted in the notice boards 
and on the website.  Members of the public are welcome to attend and speak at the 
public forum at the beginning of the meeting on subjects on the agenda.  Please do not 
attend if you have any symptoms associated with Covid or any other infectious disease.   

DUTY COUNCILLOR 

The Duty Councillor scheme continues to be available, if you need help you can speak to 
a councillor who will be able to organise assistance.  Please phone 01376 552489 and 
choose option 2 to speak to the Duty Councillor. Our Councillors volunteer for this role 
so if they are not able to answer your call immediately, please be patient.  If you need 
to speak to the Clerk, please choose option 1. 

about:blank
about:blank
about:blank
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 Wildlife Reports, till June 2024 

Tim Brown Symmons Close 13/5 sent a pic-
ture of Robins in a nest behind his house, 
they look very contented and are feathering 
well.  

Roger Martin Duckend Green, heard the 
first cuckoo of the year at 7.30 am 9/06 by 
Pudneys Farm, north end of Shalford Road. 
Roger last heard one in Rayne 2 years ago 
and previously many years ago. Roger has 
had a Song Thrush singing in the garden most 
days for the last 3 months. Another long-

term singer has been a Black Cap which was not identified until Roger saw it in his Damson 
hedge. 

Richard and Julia Harvey Shalford Road 15/5 reported 6-8 Fallow deer in the field behind 
their house. Judging by the deer tracks across several of the fields around Rayne there are 
still a large number that only appear after dark. I have 
many times walked into a small area of scrub or wood-
land during daylight hours and found myself face to face 
with a deer lying on the ground watching me. If one 
makes no rapid movement or continuous eye contact 
one can continue without the deer moving position.  

Richard and Julia also sent me a picture 17/3 of a Grass 
Snake on their Shalford Road allotments. In our garden 
they always lay eggs in our two-year-old compost heap 
especially if it is covered with an old carpet. This provides 
enough heat to hatch the eggs. Younger compost would 
be too hot. The allotments probably provide several suit-
able compost heaps, so long as they are not in plastic 
bins. The young are surprisingly long when they hatch. 

Pauline Nunn 25/5 whose garden backs onto the Flitch 
Way sent me a picture of a Jay that has started visiting her garden, usually alone but some-
times has a mate. At this time of the year, they often visit gardens as they can provide sites 

for food to feed to their own nestlings. Un-
fortunately, Jays are a major predator on 
other birds’ nests taking both eggs and 
youngsters to feed their own young. Males 
and females are similar and often work 
together when robbing nests with one bird 
attracting the owner of the nest away while 
the other takes the eggs or youngsters 
from the nest. 



21 

 

 

The most amazing list of reports was started by an email from Pat Hart 11/5 who reported 
the patches of hedge along Pods 
Lane covered by caterpillars in a 
web. Pat thought these were caused 
by the Oak Processionary moth cat-
erpillar. This moth has become wide-
spread in parts of Europe and the 
hairs on the caterpillars cause severe 
irritation and respiratory symptoms 
to humans. It has also been found in 
the London area and some effort is 
being made to prevent it’s spread. 
As we were about to leave for a few 
days break I visited Paul King to 
warn him of their presence before 
they caused havoc in his tree nurse- ry next door. Paul was already 
aware of their presence and told me they were the caterpillars of one of the small Ermine 
moths and they would not affect his nursery trees. In the following weeks I had numerous 
reports and pictures from other parishioners who had also seen signs of their presence 
along Pods Lane.  

I understand that there are five species of Ermine moth and that they each prefer to eat 
certain plant species such as Box, Privet, Hawthorn and Apple. This is why it has only eat-
en parts of the hedge along Pods Lane where it has removed all the leaves of certain spe-
cies. The caterpillars along Pods Lane are small about 20mm, though the White Ermine 
can grow to 40mm. The species in Pods Lane produced colonies numbering many thou-
sands. While eating they produce enormous webs which must give them some protection 
while feeding and pupating. Most reports state that they do not cause lasting damage to 
the plants they are feeding on, as a gardener I find that difficult to believe. I admit that 
this is the first time I have seen sections of a hedge completely defoliated, and non-
gardeners may appreciate not having to cut certain hedges species this autumn.  

I should like to thank Pat Hart, Andrew Goodey, Stephen Taylor and Ann Hooks for the 
excellent pictures they sent of the Ermine moths on Pods Lane hedge. I leave it to the edi-
tor to select from them for the Rayne in Focus. (I believe this was one of Stephen Taylor’s 
pictures but I could  have provided my own from a Spindle berry bush that has been host 
to the Spindle Ermine moth for a few years. ED) 

 Andrew Goodey The Street, identified the Pods Lane moth as probably the Spindle Er-
mine Moth. Andrew has installed 5 new Swift nesting boxes to 2 existing boxes and has 
currently four pairs of Swifts nesting on his house. This is an impressive success. Andrew 
also planted a Buckthorn bush in his garden which we evidently gave him. This year he has 
had a Brimstone butterfly laying eggs on its leaves. The original one in our garden has re-
cently had a Brimstone flying round it, so I must check for eggs. 

Roger Jiggins Tel 01376 324 311, email r.jiggins@btconnect.com 

about:blank
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Collector, collator and 

relator of life’s special 

events. 

Are you planning, or considering, a Memorial Service, Funeral,             

Renewal of Vows, Wedding or Naming Celebration? 

 A Celebrant led ceremony 

 will help you create special memories of the day. 

For more information please contact: 

janetterickwood_celebrant@btinternet.com 

www.janetterickwoodcelebrant.co.uk     07889 375200                     

Facebook @JRCelebrant 

http://www.janetterickwoodcelebrant.co.uk
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WHAT’S ON IN RAYNE  

REGULAR EVENTS AT RAYNE VILLAGE HALL 

MONDAY  14.00-16.00 Sequence dancing with Tom 01376 328033  

  16:45-19:30  YGD Karate Class  with Kate 07981 362039  

  19:45-20:45 Stretch Class with Carolyn  07789 811067  

TUESDAY  19:15-22:00  W.I. (1st Tues in month) OR  

  18:30-22.00 Line Dancing (All other Tues)  01376 528600  

  12.30-13.30 YGD class with Kate  

WEDNESDAY 

  16:00-21:30 Janet Foulsham Dance             07886 615874  

THURSDAY  18.30-19.30 Jazzercise Sculpt60 

  20.30-22.00 A&M Dancing 

FRIDAY  09:30-10:30 Jazzercise   

  10:45-11:30am Jazzercise LO Chair     

  17.00-18.45 YGD 

WEEKENDS   Junior football teams use the field www.rayneyouthfc.org  

  Cricket use the field from May - Sept www.raynecc.co.uk  

Table Tennis use a dedicated room www.tabletennis365.com/rayne  

Rainbows/Brownies/Guides : For details contact 01376 570464 or 
office@girlguidingessexne.org.uk.  

REGULAR EVENTS IN THE OLD SCHOOLROOM 

1st MONDAY of Month  19:30   Rayne Parish Council     
        see details in the Parish report 

1st Saturday of the month 08:30   Men’s Breakfast 
     Contact  Graham Brine (Churchwarden) 
 
Every WEDNESDAY in term time10.00—12.00 Rayne Bambinos  

Contact Face book (Playgroup Rayne Bambinos)  Or WhatsApp on  07702632021  

 

http://www.rayneyouthfc.org/
http://www.raynecc.co.uk/
http://www.tabletennis365.com/rayne
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 Printed by the Chelmsford Diocesan Print Unit CM1 1AT 

CHURCH CONTACTS 

Rector                             Rev’d Rachel Prior    01376 325277  

Associate Priest   Rev’d Roman Kukiewicz             01376 321479 

Assistant Curate   Rev'd Nikki Horsley     07810280002  

Administrator   Lisa Gregson     01376 330988  

Reader                             Mrs Chris Hutton                               01376 324630 

Churchwardens                 Mr Colin Miles                                    07775756009 

    Mr Graham Brine                              01376 324719 

Treasurer                             Mrs Charlotte Brine    01376 324719 

Secretary                              Mrs Kate Kukiewicz                          01376 321479 

Sunday Fun Club                Mrs Michele Harris                           07515 799727 

Old Schoolroom Bookings   

 and Warden  duties  Mr G or Mrs C Brine    01376 324719 

      Or mobile No. 07793 553828  

Websites              www.thethreechurches.co.uk  

                                 www.rayne-heritage.ifo 

Facebook             www.facebook/AllSaintsRayne 

Instagram             allsaintschurch_rayne 

RAYNE PARISH COUNCIL 

Clerk: Mrs Hazel Godfrey Email:rpc@rayne-essex.gov.uk   Correspondence address : 
Rayne Parish Council, Community Information Point, Gore Road, Rayne, Braintree,CM77 
6TX Website: www.rayne-essex.gov.uk 
Duty Councillor :See Parish Report for details. 
The Facebook pages are: https://www.facebook.com/RayneVillage/ or 
 https://www.facebook.com/rayneparishcouncil/ 

CONTACTING THE POLICE:    Non emergency number 101 

To find out what is happening in your neighbourhood and all about your local neighbour-
hood policing team visit www.essex.police.uk/yourarea and enter your postcode 

RAYNE VILLAGE HALL INFORMATION 07847764753 OR raynevillagehall.org.uk 

RAYNE IN FOCUS 

 Magazine articles–  Linda Taylor    01376 343474  
    raynefocus@gmail.com  
Advertisements— Peter  Kukiewicz  01376 321479 
   pckukiewicz@hotmail.co.uk  
Distribution - Cheryl Harris  07792 099 068 
   cladharris@gmail.com  
Magazine copy deadline 7th of the preceding month  
Advert deadline 1st of the preceding month including payments. 

http://www.thethreechurches.co.uk/
http://www.rayne-heritage.ifo/
http://www.facebook/AllSaintsRayne
http://www.essex.police.uk/yourarea
mailto:cladharris@gmail.com/07792099068
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Disclaimer 

The views expressed by contributors are not necessarily those of the Editor or All Saints PCC. Every care is taken to ensure 
the contents of the magazine are accurate but the publishers cannot assume responsibility for errors. Reasonable care is 
taken when accepting advertisements however the publishers cannot accept responsibility for unsatisfactory transactions 

Eleventh Stebbing Vintage & Classic Tractor Road Run. 
 12th May 2024 

This year’s event, as always started & finished at David Hunt’s farm, Oxen End, 
Little Bardfield and on the day 95 old tractors turned up to participate. The old-
est being David’s 1939 American Case R sent over under the lend-lease agree-
ment during the war. Each year we make a point of finding a different route to 
where we have been previously to make it interesting for those taking part. A 
few years ago we obtained permission to run down the main runway at Weth-
ersfield Airfield which was quite fun. This year it was the turn of Rayne & Pan-
field. Clearly it wouldn’t be a good idea for the convoy to have to negotiate the 
traffic lights in Rayne causing problems for the locals so we approached the 
village on the Shalford road. The farmers at Rayne Hall and Panfield Hall farms 
both gave us permission to go across their land past the airfield to link up be-
tween the two villages. As well as giving all the drivers an enjoyable day out on 
their steeds we raise money for Essex & Herts Air Ambulance. Through spon-
sorship, donations, collection boxes & buckets we have this year raised the 
magnificent sum of £14,008.83, a record.  

Thankyou to all who turned out from Rayne we were grateful for the help and 
enthusiasm showed. 

Dick Hughes (joint organizer) 


